

Earth Science



Ĺ

Ĺ

Ĺ

Ĺ

Ĺ

Í



Project Director John Taylor

Editorial Team Jackie Hardie Peter Llewellyn Colum Quinn Keith Roberts

Language Consultant Grahame Mitchell

Authors Pat Collins Martin West Julia West

Consultant Terry Allsop

This book from an original manuscript by Ann Dawson

The publishers wish to thank British Petroleum Limited for their help in preparing this book, checking its accuracy and supplying many of the photographs.

© 1981 by Addison-Wesley Publishers Limited 53 Bedford Square, London WC1B 3DZ

All rights reserved. No part of this publication may be reproduced, stored in a retrieval system, or transmitted in any form or by any means, electronic, mechanical, photocopying, recording or otherwise, without prior written permission of the publisher.

ISBN 201 14027 6

Designed, illustrated and typeset by Eurographic Art Partnership, Grimsby. Printed in Great Britain by Pindar Print, Scarborough.

CDEF 89876543

Contents

1	Earth structure	1
2	Sedimentary rocks	5
3	Fossils and coal	10
4	Moving rocks	14
5	Oil and gas	19
6	Minerals for industry	23
7	Rocks for building	30
	Acknowledgementsins	ide back cover



1 Earth structure

Information: The parts of the Earth



People who study the Earth are called **geologists** or earth scientists. They have discovered that the Earth is made up of three layers. At the centre is an extremely hot liquid called the **core**. On the outside there is a solid **crust**. In between there is a semi-liquid layer called the **mantle**.



Some parts of the crust are weaker than others. Materials from inside the Earth sometimes break through these weak parts, as shown above. When this happens a cone-shaped mountain or volcano is formed.



A volcano may be **dormant** (do nothing) for many years. Occasionally it may **erupt** with great force like the volcano above (Mount Hekla in Iceland). During an eruption red hot **lava** or **ash** may be forced out. These are made from the molten (melted) rocks inside the earth.

- Q1 What does a geologist do?
- Q2 How many layers is the Earth made from?



- Q3 Describe the Earth's core.
- Q4 What comes out of a volcano?

Earth structure



lava?

Information: Liquid rock

Ash or lava may come out of a volcano. Sometimes lava can be a thin, runny liquid as shown below (Mount Helgafjeli in Iceland). At other times it is thick and lumpy like porridge and hardly flows at all. The thick lava is shown on the right (Mount Vesuvius in Italy). When lava cools it becomes solid rock.





Q8 What are the two types of Q9 What happens to lava when it cools?

Liquid to solid rock

Apparatus

- ★ Bunsen burner ★ tripod ★ gauze ★ heatproof mat
- ★ tin lid ★ solder ★ tongs ★ hand lens

You are going to melt a solid, let it cool and examine it.



Q10 What happened to the solid when you heated it and let it cool?

Q11 What could you see when the solder had cooled?

Earth structure

Information: Crystals and minerals

Rocks that come from volcanoes are called **igneous** rocks. The word igneous means that they 'come from fire' and were once molten. The photos show two igneous rocks – **granite** and **basalt**.

All rocks are made up of crystals. Crystals take a long time to form. If a rock cools down slowly, its crystals will be large. If a rock cools down very quickly, its crystals will be very small. The crystals may be so small that you cannot see them – even with a lens. Granite



Basalt





Crystals can also 'grow' in very hot **solutions** of chemicals. The **quartz** crystals on the left were formed in this way.

In Earth Science the crystals that make up a rock are called **minerals**. Rocks are made from a mixture of minerals. One mineral found in granite is quartz. Basalt is a different mixture of minerals and does not contain quartz.

Q12 What does igneous mean?Q13 Name two igneous rocks.

- Q14 Which rock cooled more quickly – granite or basalt?
- Q15 Name one mineral found in granite.

2 Sedimentary rocks

Breaking rocks

Apparatus

- ★ small glass bottle with screw top
- ★ Bunsen burner ★glass rod ★ tongs ★ safety glasses
- ★ plastic bag ★ wire tie
- ★ freezer
- * safety screen

★ beaker of ice cold water

You are going to find out how rocks can be broken up by changes in temperature. You will use glass instead of rock.

Freezing water inside a rock



When water freezes it expands or gets bigger.

Heating and cooling rocks

Wear safety glasses and use a safety screen.



- What happened to the glass Q1 rod when it was plunged into cold water?
- Q2 What happened to the glass bottle after freezing? Explain why this happened.

Sedimentary rocks

Acid on rocks

Apparatus

- ★ watch glass ★ calcium carbonate ★ spatula ★ dropper
- ★ beaker of acid ★ labelled samples of marble, granite, limestone, chalk, sandstone

You are going to find out how acid affects rocks made from calcium carbonate.

Q3 Copy this table.



Rocks that contain calcium carbonate fizz when tested with a dilute acid. They are dissolved away by acids.

- Q4 Which samples:
 - a) contained calcium carbonate?
 - b) did not contain calcium carbonate?
- Q5 Rainwater is a very weak acid. Which rocks would be dissolved slowly by rainwater?

Information: Weathering and erosion

Rocks are being broken up all the time. The weather can break up rock into small fragments. Some rocks can be dissolved by chemicals in rain water. One type of weathering occurs in cooler countries. Rocks are split when water freezes in the cracks. The ice takes up more space than water and forces the rocks apart. These broken pieces may pile up at the bottom of a cliff and are called scree. This photo shows the scree slopes at Wastwater in the Lake District.

Another type of weathering occurs in deserts. The rocks get very hot in the day and cool down quickly at night. The heating and cooling can split the rocks.





Rocks can also be worn away or **eroded** by other things. Breaking waves are powerful. They hurl pebbles at the coast and erode the cliffs.



Erosion also occurs at waterfalls. The diagram shows that soft rock will be worn away more quickly than hard rock.

Q6 What is weathering?

Q8 How do waves erode rocks?

Q7 What is scree?

Information: Rocks and sediment

Fragments of broken up rock may be carried from place to place by wind, water or ice. The fragments are called **sediment**. This sediment is usually dropped in layers making **sedimentary rocks**. One layer of sediment settles on top of another. Gradually the fragments are cemented together forming hard rock. After many millions of years there may be several layers in one place.



Rock layers

Apparatus

★ 2 plastic cups ★ Polyfilla ★ sand ***** grease ★ colouring agent

- ★ object (such as sea shell, leaf, tooth or piece of bone)
- * scissors

You are going to make layers of sedimentary rocks.



Sedimentary rocks are made from small, loose fragments cemented together. Remains of living things may get trapped in the layers leaving marks called fossils.

- used?
- Q13 What did you use to make Q15 What type of rock have you made?
- Q14 Why were sand and grease Q16 In sedimentary rocks, is the oldest layer at the top or at the bottom?

3 Fossils and coal

Information: Fossils

Millions of years ago strange animals and plants lived on Earth. When they died the remains of some of them were buried in sediment. This might have happened on the bottom of the sea or a river. Chemicals from the water soaked into the hard parts of these remains such as bones, shells and the tough parts of plants. The chemicals preserved these, while the soft parts rotted away. These preserved remains or traces of living things from the past are **fossils**. Geologists have learnt about the animals below by studying their fossilised remains. Look at the pictures and the time scale to find out how long ago they lived.



- Q1 What are fossils?
- Q2 How are fossils formed?
- Q3 Which is the oldest fossil shown above?
- Q4 Which fossils shown above did not live in water?

Fossils and coal



did you use to make the mould?

How could you make a cast of the other side of your fossil?

Information: Coal



The story of coal starts millions of years ago. Much of the land was covered by forests and swamps. The plants were different from those of today. Some trees had soft trunks, hollow stems or were like giant ferns. The weather then was hot and damp. When the trees died they began rotting away and new ones grew quickly. Dead trees piled up in a thick layer.

When the bottom of the swamp sank rivers brought in sediment. The layer of dead trees was buried and squashed and gradually turned into **coal**. A layer of coal is called a **seam**. Coal seams are always found in sedimentary rocks. As coal is made from plants that lived millions of years ago, it can be called a **fossil fuel**.



Above is a plant fossil in a piece of coal. When the plant was alive it trapped energy from the sun to make its food. When we burn coal this energy is released as heat and light. Coal is an important fuel.

- Q7 What is coal made from?
- **Q8** What is a layer of coal called?



Coal seams are often deep underground. A deep hole or **shaft** is dug so that the coal can be **mined**. Coal can be used to make **town gas** and other chemicals which are used in industry today.

- **Q9** What is the main use of coal?
- Q10 How is coal obtained from underground?

Fossils and coal

Making gas from coal

Apparatus

★ gauze

- ★ small pieces of coal ★ empty tin
 - ★ tripod ★ he
 - ★ heatproof mat
- ★ tin lid with hole
 ★ stop clock

★ Bunsen burner★ splint

You are going to make gas from coal.



Heating coal in this way produces town gas.

- Q11 When coal is heated what is made?
- Q12 For how long did your flame burn?
- Q13 Why do you think the flame goes out?
- Q14 What is left at the end of the experiment?

4 Moving rocks

Information: Mountain building

The Earth's crust is broken into several pieces called plates. These are shown on the map. Huge forces from deep inside the Earth may push two plates towards each other. This movement can make fold mountains. like the Grampians in Scotland, shown in the photo. Mount Everest (8848 m), the highest mountain above sea level, may have been made in this way. Fossil sea shells can sometimes be found on top of high mountains. This is because the rock layers may have been under the sea before folding started. The diagrams below show how sedimentary rock can be folded in various ways.





- Q1 What is the Earth's crust made up from?
- Q2 What may happen when two plates move towards each other?
- Q3 What is the highest mountain on the Earth?
- Q4 What shape is an anticline fold?

Making mountains Apparatus ★ 3 different coloured pieces of plasticine ★ sheet of white paper ★ roller ★ ruler ★ knife * powder You are going to find out how rock layers can move to form fold mountains. A On a sheet of white С В Gently press the strips Take a knife and cut as on top of each other. Lay the paper, roll out each piece of shown. Take care not cut the plasticine to form 3 flat strips. strips on their sides. Push bottom strip off from the other inwards from both ends. layers. Draw the cut surface of the larger piece. Draw your shape. F Lay the strips on their D Repeat step A. Gently E Draw your new shape. press the strips on top of sides on the paper. Hold one each other. (Use powder end still. Push the other end between the strips if they inwards. begin to stick). (This shape is an overfold.) POWDER Q7

- Q5 In which step did you make anticline fold?
- Q6 Explain how an overfold is made.
- 7 Try folding your layers to make other mountain shapes and then draw them.

Moving rocks

Snapping rocks

Apparatus

★ 2 pieces of spaghetti ★ 2 clampstands ★ 10g weight hanger ★ 10g weights ★ ruler

You are going to find out what makes rocks snap or **fault**. You will use spaghetti instead of rock.

Q8 Copy this table.



A weight added with a swinging movement gives a more sudden pull on the spaghetti than a weight added slowly.

- Q9 What weight snapped the spaghetti when weights were added:
 - a) slowly?
 - b) with a swinging movement?
- Q10 Is spaghetti (rocks) easier to snap when weights are added slowly or suddenly?

Information: Faults





When the Earth's plates move suddenly they can snap rocks. This can be seen as a **fault** in the rocks as shown above.

This diagram shows the movements that could produce a fault. One side could have moved up or the other side may have moved down. Faults can also happen when there are sideways movements.



Q11 How is a fault made?

Moving rocks

Making seismometers

Apparatus

- ★ 2 clampstands★ spiral spring
- ★ 2 felt tip pens★ 4 pieces of card
- ★ clear tape

* string

- ★ 2 lumps of plasticine
- You are going to make two **seismometers**. These instruments detect earthquakes and other movements of the earth's surface.



Earthquakes have two types of movement – horizontal (sideways) and vertical (up and down) vibrations.

- Q13 Which model was best at recording:
 - a) horizontal movement?
 - b) vertical movement?
- Q14 Think of a place where there may be vibrations. Leave your models to see if they can detect any 'earthquakes'.

Information: Finding oil and natural gas

Geologists use seismometers to find **oil** and **natural gas** underground. They blow up a small amount of explosive buried in the rock. This causes a very small 'earthquake' and vibrations. The seismometer measures the time taken by the vibrations to travel through the rocks. This is **seismic exploration**. It gives geologists information about the type and shape of rock layers underground.



- Q1 How does a geologist make his 'earthquakes'?
- Q 2 Where are oil and gas found?
- Q 3 What 'stops' the oil or gas escaping to the surface?
- Q4 What type of fold acts as an oil trap?



Like coal, oil and natural gas are fossil fuels and were formed in a similar way. They are all found in sedimentary rocks. Oil and gas are usually found in rocks that have been folded into an anticline. The oil and gas try to rise up through the rock layers until they come to a layer that will not let them pass. This layer is known as an **impervious** layer. It may be made of clay or even salt.





anticlines?

Q6 Why does the gas rise to the top of the funnel?

Information: North Sea oil and gas





Britain now gets a great deal of oil and gas from underneath the North Sea. The photo on the left shows a drilling rig in the North Sea. The oil refinery above is in South Wales. Here **crude oil** from underground is purified and turned into useful chemicals.

Uses of crude oil and natural gas



Petrol for running motor cars.



Natural gas is now an important fuel in Britain for industry and the home.

- **Q8** From where does Britain get much oil and gas?
- Q 9 What happens at an oil refinery?



Plastics and many other chemicals.



Chemicals from crude oil are used to make fertilizers which are vital for farming.

Q10 Name three things made from crude oil.

6 Minerals for industry

Identifying minerals

Apparatus

★ six minerals numbered 1 to 6 ★ bathr

- ★ bathroom tile
- * hand lens

You are going to try to identify six minerals.

Q1 Copy this table.

Mineral	Colour (2)	Streak test (3)	Hardness Test (4)	Habit (5)	Cleavage (6)	Fracture (7)
1	(=]	test	Hard			
- 2.			Softer than 1			
~						

A Colour Note the colour of each mineral in column 2 of your table.

B Streak test Rub each mineral on the back of a bathroom tile. Note the colour of the streak in column 3.



C Hardness test Take D Use a lens to see which Repeat steps C and D E mineral 1 and mineral 2. has a scratch. This is the using minerals 2 and 3, 3 and 4, 4 and 5, 5 and 6. Each time Scratch them against each softer of the two minerals. In other. Blow away any dust. column 4, record which is the record in column 4 which is softer mineral. The first result the **softer** mineral of the two. is given for you.

Minerals for industry



- Q2 How many minerals gave a white streak?
- Q3 Can a mineral be identified by doing just one test? Explain your answer.
- Q4 What were the names of your minerals?

- Q5 Which was your softest mineral?
- Q6 Which of your minerals contained calcium carbonate? (Hint: look at pages 6 and 25).
- Q 7 Draw pictures of your minerals or the crystals in them.

Information: A key for identifying some minerals

Two pieces of the same mineral may not look exactly alike. Several tests are needed to find out the mineral's name.

The photos show spectacular examples of minerals from a museum. Yours probably will not look so good.



Minerals for industry



Minerals for industry



The four chemicals you tested are found in sea water.

- Q12 What flame colour did evaporated sea water give?
- Q13 Which of the four chemicals is there most of in sea water?

Information: Minerals and ores



Some minerals contain very useful substances. **Diamond**, shown above in its natural form, is an example.



It is very hard so it can be used for cutting and grinding. Drilling **bits** (above) can be covered with small, industrial diamonds.



Diamonds can be **cut** to shape and used to make jewellery.

Metals

Metals are very necessary to us. **Gold** and **silver** may be set free from rocks by weathering. These heavy metals fall to the bottom of streams and rivers. The photo shows miners **panning** for gold in Australia. They swirl the water and river sand in large pans. The light sand is swirled out of the pan. The heavier gold fragments collect in the bottom of the pan.



Metal ores

Most metals are found joined to other chemicals in **ores**. Some ores are shown on page 25. Haematite, or kidney ore, is **iron** joined to **oxygen**, galena contains **lead** and malachite contains **copper**. The photo shows the mineral **sphalerite**. This is the metal **zinc** joined to **sulphur**. In the experiment on page 26, you heated sphalerite to drive off the sulphur. This left pure zinc.



Iron

Iron is a metal which is used in very large amounts. The iron ore, such as haematite, is mined and taken to an **iron and steel works**. The ore is mixed with two other **raw materials** – **limestone** and **coke**. The mixture is burnt in a **blast furnace**, as shown on the right. This process is called **smelting**. Soft **pig iron** is produced and is used to make harder types of iron and **steel**.



Other products of the Earth

As coal, oil and gas are starting to run out, **uranium** ore is becoming more important. Uranium is a **radioactive** metal. This means it 'breaks down' or **decays**, changing into other substances. As this happens, heat is given out. The heat can be used to make electricity at a **nuclear power station** (such as Dounreay in Scotland, shown in the photo).

Some important chemicals are obtained from the sea. These include the metals, **sodium**, **potassium** and **magnesium** and the useful gas **chlorine**.



Q14 What are the uses of diamonds?

Q16 What is an ore?

Q17 How is iron ore smelted?

Q15 What is panning?

7 Rocks for building

Making bricks

Apparatus

★ clay ★ roller ★ knife ★ ruler ★ beaker of water

You are going to make bricks from clay.



Some countries like Egypt or Saudi Arabia have very hot, dry climates. Countries like Britain and France have much colder and wetter climates.

- Q1 Which of your bricks dried:
 - a) most slowly?
 - b) most quickly?
- Q2 Which of your bricks kept the best shape?
- Q3 What happened when you rubbed your finger along the surfaces?
- Q4 In which countries could bricks be baked out of doors?
- Q5 In which countries must bricks be baked in a kiln (oven)?

Information: Building materials

Natural stones

Man has been using rocks to build with for thousands of years. Building stones are very heavy and not easily carried from place to place so rocks were used which could be found locally. In different parts of Britain different rocks are found that can be used for building. For example **Millstone grit** is used a lot for buildings in the North of England.



Very important buildings are often built from rocks that aren't found locally and have to be carried at great expense. St. Paul's Cathedral is built from **limestone** that was brought from Dorset which is about 130 miles away.



Man-made stones

Some places do not have good supplies of suitable natural stones for building. Materials such as bricks and tiles made from baked clay are used instead. Hampton Court Palace in London is made from brick.



- Q6 Why are buildings usually made of local stone?
- Q7 How far was the limestone brought to build St. Paul's?
- Q8 Why do we sometimes use man-made stones?
- Q9 Try to find out what type of stone your local church is built from.

Information: A key for identifying some rocks

Like minerals, two pieces of the same rock may look different. To identify rocks, they must be tested and looked at closely. The key below will help you. The photos show rock samples from a museum. You may not find such clear examples.



Q10 Find out which rocks have been used for building in your area.

A 200 COL

Acknowledgements

The publishers wish to thank the following for kind permission to reproduce photographs:

Laurie Lewis (cover; The Westman Islands, Heimay, Iceland); Dr. John Potter (page 1; ropy lava, page 3; sand dunes, page 8); B.B.C. photo library (Helgafjeli erupting, page 3); Geological Museum (all photos, page 4; page 7; page 10; page 14; fault line, page 17; all photos, page 25; sphalerite, page 28; all photos, page 32); John Riddick (Grand Canyon, page 8); National Coal Board (coal fossil, page 12); Yugoslav Embassy (earthquake damage, page 17); British Gas (gas cooker, page 22); Fisons Fertilizers Division (fertilizer speader, page 22); De Beers Consolidated Mines Ltd. (diamond in natural state; diamond jewellery, page 28); Australian Information Service (miners panning for gold, page 28); United Kingdom Atomic Energy Authority (Dounreay nuclear power station, page 29); British Tourist Authority (Hampton Court; cottage built in Millstone grit; St. Paul's Cathedral, page 31).



Project Director John Taylor

The books in this series are:

Fibres and Fabrics Electronics Forensic Science Photography Gears and Gearing Cosmetics Body Maintenance Pollution Building Science Food and Microbes Domestic Electricity Dyes and Dyeing Earth Science Science of the Motor Car Plant Science Energy Flight You and Your Mind



Addison-Wesley Publishers Limited

ISBN 201 14027 6

Ĭ

Ì

Ī